
 
Board of Directors Meeting 

4:30 pm - Wednesday- February 20, 2019 

Marcus Center- Rehearsal Hall A 

 

Board Members Attending: 

Jerry Janzer, Board Chair 

Laura Gough, Vice Chair & Chair Elect 

Jackie Herd-Barber, Immediate Past Chair 

Lori Craig 

Grady Crosby 

John Hankerd 

Jacobo Lovo 

Gladys Manzanet 

Michelle Mattson 

Janan Najeeb 

Mark Slesar 

Lynn Sprangers 

Board Members Excused: 

Tom Cardella 

Ted Dunham 

Alex Lasry 

David Marcus 

Michael Stull 

Raymond Wilson, Secretary/Treasurer 

 

Staff Attending: 

Paul Mathews, President & CEO 

Dick Hecht, Vice President Capital Projects & Infrastructure 

Laura Lenhart, Vice President of Finance & Administration 

Heidi Lofy, Vice President of Experience & Engagement 

Morgan Fries, Director of Administrative Services 

 

MINUTES 

 
1. Approval of Minutes: November 14, 2018 Jerry Janzer 

 
A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED AND ADOPTED TO accept the minutes from the November 14, 

2018 Board of Directors meeting. 

 
2. Financials Laura Lenhart 

 
Mrs. Lenhart gave the following financial report for FY19 Quarter 2: 

 
Assets 

Total Cash and Investment - down about $975,000, primarily due to Campus update planning, 

capital expenditures and P&I payments on the loan. The 2018 yield on the ST bond investments 

was a little more than 200 bp, and is right on target. The long-term investment portfolio was 

down 5% for 2018, but is back up at the end of January. Five-year return is about 5%. Pledges 

receivable for the Capital campaign is a little more than 750,000. 

 
Total assets about $20.2M M . 

 



Liabilities and Net Assets 

Total liabilities were approximately $400,000 higher than at June 30, 2018, due primarily to the 

net effect of box office receipts received and payment on the construction loan. 

 
Total Liabilities and Net Assets was $20.2MM. 

 
FY19 YTD Budget to Actual 

Total revenue is about $4MM, compared to a target of $4.2MM, which is about 95% to goal. We 

are off slightly due to softer sales on fall shows. We recouped some funds through show 

expense savings. 

 
Hit target for expenses of $4.6MM. YTD Operating Net decrease was $567,000 . 

 
The team completed a mid-year projection based  on  the  remaining  shows  expected  in the 

second half of the year and on expected sponsorships.  Total revenues  are expected to  come 

within 99% of original Board approved budget and expenses are expected to meet the original 

budget. There are some shows that have been added to the lineup that were not included in the 

original budget, which will help lift final results. 

 
A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED AND ADOPTED TO approve the financials. 

 
3. Governance Committee Report Jackie Herd-Barber 

 
Mrs. Barber gave the following Governance Report: 

 
We currently have seven vacancies on the board that we are looking to fill. Recently, Pency 

Byhardt and Tchernavia Rocker resigned. Pency retired from Northwestern Mutual and 

Tchernavia accepted a position for Under Armor in Baltimore. We are having some 

conversations at Northwestern Mutual regarding if they will replace Pency with another Vice 

President, however we do have Gladys Manza net on the board from Northwestern Mutual as 

well. We currently have Marshall Chay and Portia Young in line to join the board in May. 

Additionally, we have some other names we are looking into. If you have any names that you 

would like to submit, please do so. The Governance Committee will next meet on Friday March 

15. 

 
4. President's Report Paul Mathews 

 
Capital Campaign Update 

Mr. Mathews reported that we have just over a million dollars in pledges raised yet to date. 

There are a few board members who pledges are not in yet and we will meet with them 

individually to go over that. Additionally, we were given a verbal commitment from a foundation 

for 1.5 million over two years. That would bring our total up to around 2.5 million. Our initial 

focus in the campaign is going toward building the donor lounge, which will take a little more 

than $5 million including soft costs. A number of asks are scheduled in the weeks ahead. 

 
We are recalibrating how we are looking at the campaign and are still in the quiet phase and not 

going public yet. We realize the campaign may draw out over multiple years. A benefit to how 

we phase the campaign is that we have no deferred maintenance to address or deficits in 



operating budgets. Given the challenges of raising money during a period of significant other 

fundraising in the community, this allows us more time within which to raise our funds. 

 
Historic Preservation Update 

Mr. Mathews  summarized  the  status of the petition to  secure  Permanent  Historic  Designation 

for the entire building and grounds. There are two local landscape architects (one with Quorum 

Architects, the other with the Tredo Group)  that  wanted  to  preserve  the tree grove.  In order  to 

do that they had to get historic  designation  put  on the entire building and grounds.  On February  

5, the City of Milwaukee Historic Preservation Commission  applied Temporary  Historic 

Designation, which is the first step in applying Permanent Historic Designation. 

 
During the period within which there is Temporary Historic Designation, the Center cannot make 

any modifications to the building's exterior or grounds without being granted a 

Certificate of Appropriateness. The immediate impact of this requirement is that the Center 

needs approval for the removal of four dead horse chestnut trees, which have been deemed a 

public hazard by our consulting arborists Hoppe Tree Service and our insurance company. If they 

are not removed and injury or death occurs as a result of falling trees or limbs, the Center could 

have potential liability. 

 
Mr. Mathews showed some images from the Hoppe report that identify which trees need to 

come down immediately. The arborists have stated that there is nothing that can be done to 

save the trees, beyond the next several years, and they have been given ratings from Very Poor 

to Fair. Mr. Mathews tried to submit testimony of the condition of the trees at the February 5 

temporary designation hearing, but was not allowed to speak on it, so it has now been entered 

into the written record. Since we now need the Historic Preservation Commission's permission 

to remove these trees, there is a hearing on March 4 in which Mr. Mathews and the team will be 

seeking permission to do so. Tree removal should follow shortly after that. 

 
While an unfounded allegation has been made that the Center has not maintained the trees over 

time, the Hoppe Tree Services report refutes this, and points to a design flaw when the trees 

were initially planted too close together for their size and long-term health. 

 
The other potentially negative impact of the Temporary Designation relates to the timing of our 

ability to start construction of the Donor Lounge-our first capital priority. 

 
On April 1, the Commission will take up the issue of Permanent Designation. Should Permanent 

Designation be applied, each external modification to the building and grounds would require a 

separate Certificate of Appropriateness, which would add time and cost to the implementation 

of the campus master plan. In some instances, such as technological improvements outside, 

there would be complete prohibition from doing so. If Permanent Designation is imposed, we 

will immediately apply for a Certificate of Appropriateness for the donor lounge. 

 
Mr. Hecht mentioned all of the  modifications that have been made to the building over the 

years. All of these renovations no longer qualify the building to be seen as its original state and 

therefore do not qualify it for  historic preservation-a position shared by HGA Architechts and 

our historic preservation consultant. Mr. Crosby asked if the decision to declare the building 

historic is based on a particular point in time. Mr. Hecht responded that this was originally 

brought up to declare just the preservation for the tree grove, but since the tree grove cannot be 

deemed historic in and of itself, they have had to go after the whole site, grounds and building. 



Additionally, if the designation were to go through, it would be the youngest building ever to 

designated as historical. 

 
Mr. Crosby asked what is too young for historical designation. Mr. Hecht and Mrs. Lofy 

responded by sharing that typically there is a limit to historic designation. For any federal 

designation, a building must be at least fifty years old. City of Milwaukee Historic Preservation 

standards do not have a minimum age requirement. Most of the building today is from 1996, 

due to the changes made after the Silver Renaissance Campaign, and not 1969. It's believed that 

currently the youngest building with city historic designation is from the 40's. 

 
A question was posed if this has to do with the original architect of the building, Harry Weese. 

Mr. Hecht indicated it was, but that part of the Center's argument with that is there have been 

eight different architects that have modified the design of the building eleven times since 1969 .  

 
The Center is spending considerable time and dollars on opposing the permanent designation. 

We have a team of legal, public relations, historic preservationist experts, arborists and wood 

repurposing specialists assisting our staff in mounting a case against permanent designation. 

The entire team will be presenting our case at the April 1 hearing. 

 
Mr. Mathews reported that the designation can be appealed to the Milwaukee Common Council, 

and he will be lobbying to make that happen. Both he and Mr. Hecht will register as lobbyists 

with the City. 

 
Mr. Mathews continued that we have been mounting a large public relations campaign soliciting 

emails in opposition to the designation, which are immediately made part of the public record. 

The amount grows daily. He indicated that we would be sending everyone a copy of a letter 

that can be sent out to help oppose the designation. If you are able to send this along to others, 

we would appreciate it. 

 
In the board packet were two motions to bring to the board for approval. Mr. Crosby stated that 

the motion related to the permanent historic designation is to show that the board is directly 

aligned with how the Center is moving forward with the designation. This motion will go on the 

record and in the Center's file at City Hall. 

 
The motion related to the immediate removal of the trees was to show the board that the 

Center is disclosing the actions that the Center is taking and the difficult decision the Center has 

to make because of public hazard the four trees create, and temporary fencing would be 

necessary to insure against injury or death as a result of falling trees or large limbs. This motion 

would not be part of public record. This motion was deferred. 

 
Mr. Mathews reported that under the terms of the 99-year Lease Agreement with Milwaukee 

County, the Center must get approval for any improvements of $100,000 or more and that the 

Center has already gotten full approval for the master plan, including removal of the chestnut 

grove, from the County. Directly related to the historic designation, they do not want to take a 

stance. 

 
Ms. Sprangers asked if someone could file suit against the Historic Preservation Commission that 

the tree grove is not ADA accessible, as a way to effect the designation. Mrs. Lofy responded by 

sharing that the Historic Preservation Commission does not consider that when applying the 



designation, but that the Center and County could possibly be sued. Staff will be meeting with 

Independence First to discuss this issue. 

 

A MOTION was MADE, SECONDED AND APPROVED TO unanimously oppose the application for 

the permanent historic designation status for the Marcus Performing Arts Center. 

 
Mr. Mathews was then to consult with legal counsel on wording and submit the board's action 

as part of the public record. 

 
5. Experience & Engagement Report Heidi Lofy 

 
Due to time constraints, Mrs. Lofy highlighted a few things from her report. The new Broadway 

season is on sale and there has been huge excitement. We are predicting being sold out of 

subscriptions in the next seven days, finishing at about 12,000 subscriptions. 

 
We are working on a new 10-year contract with Broadway Across American, that would include a 

capital campaign gift. Additionally, we are working through the process of re-developing the 

brand. 

 
Mrs. Lofy showed video clip of Gladys Manzanet and Jacobo Lovo being interviewed on CBS 58 

talking about the Inaugural Cesar Chavez event, which is coming up on March 24. 

 
Mr. Mathews also showed video of the capital campaign manifesto, which features Marcus 

Center staff. 

 
6. Capital Projects Report Dick Hecht 

 
As we ran out of time, most of the information from Mr. Hecht's report was touched on during 

the President's report. 

 

7. Chairman's Report 

 
8. New/Old Business/Adjournment 

Jerry Janzer 

Jerry Janzer 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourn ed. 
 

 

 
Jer. me M. Janzer 

M arcus Center Board Chair 

Paul Mathews 

President & CEO 


